CHAPTER 5

Clever or Clueless?

Observations about Bombing Norm Debates

Charles J. Dunlap Jr.

For those favorably disposed toward the overthrow of oppressive regimes occasioned by the momentous events in the Arab world of early 2011, the news of the effectiveness of air attacks against the forces of a dictator threatening brutality toward his own people is a welcome development. In the wake of NATO intervention against the regime of Muammar Gaddafi in Libya in March of that year, the *New York Times* cited an example of what allied air power had accomplished. It quoted "a rebel spokesman using the name Aiman" who described how government tanks and artillery had been firing into the besieged city of Misurata "until three waves of airstrikes forced them back. 'After the airstrikes, things have been quiet,' he said by telephone."

Indeed, the use of aerial bombing in support of what has been called the Arab Spring" caused one enthusiastic (overenthusiastic?) analyst to proclaim that Operation Odyssey Dawn (the name of the Coalition air operation) is providing a "new lease on life for humanitarianism" by vindicating the "fragile responsibility-to-protect norm."²

The Arab Spring generated virtually a tsunami of interdisciplinary discussion about the meaning, effect, and utility of the use of force at the call of the United Nations in the furtherance of humanitarian goals.³ Much of that inevitably addresses the technology of war, of which airpower is frequently seen as the most sophisticated expression. It is imperative, therefore, that the

enormous intellectual firepower of the academy be applied to this effort, as practitioners too often lack the time or the environment for the kind of considered reflection that best produces introspective analysis and thoughtful guidance for going forward.

The purpose of this essay is to attempt to facilitate the potential contribution of the range of academics, philosophers, theologians, nongovernmental organization representatives, and others outside the armed forces and government whose views are vital to this important dialogue. It will seek to complement and widen the expertise of discussants by highlighting certain technical information about airpower and by presenting something of a military perspective. Why? Because in this writer's experience the debate about the legal and ethical issues of bombing can become obfuscated when, for example, the terms of reference are confused and, especially, the technology of modern air warfare is misunderstood.

To illustrate, sometimes interchanges get bogged down in lengthy polemics whose predicates seem to assume that the means and methods of air warfare—not to mention the doctrine and methodologies for its application—were somehow frozen in place circa 1945. In other instances, the interpretation of today's bombing norms is too often sourced in popular understandings of Cold War deterrence strategies. Reference to Vietnam-era bombing practices can likewise become mired in circular discussions of the war's wisdom—a discussion that has intrinsic value but that is nevertheless of limited help in meeting the challenge of devising contemporary bombing norms.

It is true that some commentators have delved into more recent conflicts, especially those in Iraq and Afghanistan. Typically, the narrative produced is disapproving as to the use of the air weapon. Such criticism can be well reasoned, insightful, and productive. However, occasionally it is less useful than it might have been because the armed forces in general, and the U.S. Air Force specifically, too often have done an inadequate job of informing the public of relevant factual information.

Of course, sometimes the hostile reviews are merely an expression of an ideological agenda that uses seemingly generic critiques of advanced military technology as a stalking horse for further attacks on the real objective—that is, the defense policies of the United States. Those who level such attacks are not the hoped-for audience of this chapter.

Rather, this chapter is for those who are open-minded in their views, and—in any event—want to ensure that their arguments take into account as much factual data as possible and consider the widest set of views. Even if one remains convinced of one's own critique after evaluating the information and perspective this analysis tries to provide, one can do so with renewed

confidence and conviction from having considered and rejected an alternative presentation. It is the absence of awareness of such alternative views that this essay seeks to address.

Discerning What Really Happened and Happens

One of the most frustrating aspects of any discussion about legal and ethical norms applicable to airpower is the role history plays in the debates. Unfortunately, the conversation is not always as fully informed as it should be. It is true that some historical studies about airpower are so technical that they can be difficult for those whose expertise lies in another discipline to fully assimilate, but there are also readily available sources that are cogent, concise, and easily digestible. Perhaps the finest example of the genre is Phillip Meilinger's short book *Airpower: Myths and Facts*, which is available online. Meilinger works to dispel many misunderstandings about airpower, including, for example, those concerning World War II aerial bombardments.

Dr. Rebecca Grant's short essay about the much-maligned Kosovo air operation is another easily accessible perspective that counters many of the misconceptions regarding that campaign. One need not accept her conclusions per se to appreciate that correcting some widely reported *factual* errors (e.g., that no NATO aircraft flew below 15,000 feet)) is important in considering the legal and ethical norms that were actually observed.⁵ Offering alternative readings of what is assumed to be the "history" of past bombing operations may help illuminate contemporary discourse.

There are several more extended examples of relatively recent scholarship that provide needed perspective for some classic issues of air warfare. For example, with reference to the bombing of Dresden—which is frequently used as a bumper sticker of sorts to denigrate airpower—historian Frederick Taylor observes that the number of civilian deaths from the strike "still wrenches at the heart six decades later" but adds:

This does not mean that the Allied bombing of Dresden cannot be justified. Dresden was not an "open city," but a functioning enemy administrative, industrial, and communications center that by February 1945 lay close to the front line. . . . The bombing of Dresden was not irrational, or pointless—or at least not to those who carried it out, who were immersed deep in a war that had already cost tens of millions of lives. 6

Taylor's observation does not make Dresden some kind of recommended template for a current approach to bombing. It simply shows that historians

continue to argue over these controversies. Some point out, for example, that the overall bombing campaign—for all its many faults—did have the effect of imposing a huge burden on the Nazis' ability to wage war. Among other things, they were obliged to divert "two million people, 55,000 anti-aircraft guns [and] 20 percent of all ammunition" to the air defense effort. Were it not for the allied air offensive, says historian Richard Overy, Nazi "frontline troops might have had as much as 50 percent more weaponry and supplies."

Nor is this to suggest that bombing should be conducted against an otherwise unlawful target simply to force an adversary to defend it. To the contrary, enormous effort was focused—with real success—at disrupting a bona fide target (Nazi war industries), and military effects of great importance were produced by that effort and sacrifice (more airmen were killed in the Eighth Air Force in Europe alone than the Marine Corps lost in all theaters during the entire war). Such information may be useful to offset the oft-heard assumption that the World War II air campaign was immaterial to the outcome of a war and therefore that all air warfare must be similarly ineffective.

Perhaps the real lesson is that with respect to a highly technological means of warfare such as aerial bombardment, the value of historical examples is necessarily temporally limited. This may be why airmen tend to look at history somewhat differently than perhaps others do. In an otherwise sneering and bitter denunciation of air force students attending the service's war college, academician Daniel J. Hughes has something of a point when he accuses the officers of "having little interest in theory and history, which they frequently regard as [made] irrelevant by advances in technology and military capabilities." ¹⁰

Airmen *are* keenly aware of how dramatically the irrefutable laws of physics affect their machines; a better machine typically will defeat an opposing pilot, however talented, and this shapes an airman's mindset. ¹¹ There is good reason for this concern. In 1945, the B-29 Superfortress was regarded as the most fearsome air weapon ever built, as it progressively devastated Imperial Japan. Yet less than six years later, the propeller-driven bombers were slaughtered in Korea by then state-of-the-art Russian-built MiG jet fighters.

Technological evolutions, especially those of the past very few years, have revolutionized the dynamic of air warfare. Information-age technologies have wrought several extraordinary changes, two of which are especially important to bombing norms: the emergence of *precision* strikes¹² and *persistent* intelligence, reconnaissance, and surveillance (ISR) capabilities.

Regarding precision weapons, consider that during World War II bombs on average would land within perhaps 1,200 feet of their target. Today, to be

rated a precision weapon a "munition must hit within three meters, or less than ten feet" of the target.¹³ These are the kinds of "smart" weapons used in contemporary conflicts, not the "dumb" bombs of other conflicts. For example, "close to 100 percent of all weapons carried and employed by aircraft in Afghanistan are of the precision type."

Equally or more important is the revolutionary impact of persistent ISR enabled by the development of a variety of long-loiter aeronautical vehicles and more powerful sensors. ¹⁵ Today, ISR platforms can keep some battlespaces under near-constant surveillance, and this has significant implications. For example, *USA Today* reported that in the air attack that killed al-Qaeda operative Abu Musab al-Zarqawi in 2006, it took "600 hours of surveillance by a Predator drone to track Zarqawi and a matter of minutes for an F-16 to drop the bombs that killed him." ¹⁶ In 2008, journalist Mark Benjamin reported on the options such technology gives decision makers:

The Air Force recently watched one man in Iraq for more than five weeks, carefully recording his habits—where he lives, works and worships, and whom he meets. . . . The military may decide to have such a man arrested, or to do nothing at all. Or, at any moment they could decide to blow him to smithereens. ¹⁷

Interestingly—and somewhat counterintuitively—overhead surveillance can sometimes provide superior situational awareness to that obtained by soldiers on the ground. One published report points out, for example, that "despite the distance, the real-time video feeds [provided by aircraft] often give [remote air controllers] a better vantage point than an Army unit has just down the street from a group of insurgents." Thus, it is simply inaccurate to believe that with today's capabilities civilians are necessarily put more at risk by air operations than by ground operations because of a dearth of relevant intelligence. ¹⁹

The revolutionary impact of technology is not limited to weapons and aircraft; it has also radically changed the *process* by which operations are planned and carried out. In order to harness the potential of the information age, the air force has constructed advanced combined air operations centers (CAOCs) filled with technologies that facilitate not only that application of force but also the observance of legal and ethical norms. For example, *US News & World Report* noted that in the CAOC:

the center painstakingly plans its strikes, says an officer in the targeting team. Analysts calculate the size of bomb fragments and the distance they travel from the strike site, using detailed maps and video footage to gauge potential for human casualties and property damage. In another area, analysts don 3D glasses to read maps that show precise heights of palm trees and the walls of any given compound to help determine "collateral concerns."

Similarly, the New York Times described it this way:

At the air operations center, targeting specialists spend hours before each mission measuring distances from the potential strike zone to the nearest house, building, mosque, school or hospital. . . . Vast numbers of public, religious and historic sites make up a computer database of no-strike zones. Special goggles are worn while reviewing digital images compiled from surveillance aircraft and satellites to give a detailed, three-dimensional view of the target area.

The bombs themselves are chosen carefully and sometimes modified. Some designed for air burst are instead programmed with a delayed fuse to bury themselves before exploding, thus reducing the blast range. One sort of bomb has even been loaded with less explosive, filled instead with concrete, to cause great damage where it hits but no farther.²⁰

The *Times* also noted that air force lawyers vet the targets to ensure that the proposed bombing conforms "to a complex body of military law, including the Geneva Conventions, acts of Congress and court decisions." Those specially trained lawyers, who are on duty in the CAOC around the clock, use a variety of computerized analytical and communication tools to conduct sophisticated evaluations of all aspects of the air operation and to provide real-time advice as required.²²

In any event, the result of this blending of law and innovative technologies is that even a Human Rights Watch analyst was obliged to admit that "in their deliberate targeting, the Air Force has all but eliminated civilian casualties in Afghanistan." Having said all this, asymmetries can arise over differences as to what law applies in determining legal and ethical norms.

Sorting out the Legal Cacophony

Today those concerned with the legal parameters of aerial bombing and with the law of war in general, are presented with a confusing cacophony of treaties, declarations, agreements, and protocols, along with claims of binding international law that exists only as custom.²⁴ The situation is further complicated by the fact that the preeminent airpower nation, the United States,

is not a party to some of the leading international agreements that many (if not most) nations have acceded to.²⁵ This can vastly complicate efforts to discern applicable legal norms.

A good example is Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions, which contains much-discussed rules about the protections of civilians. ²⁶ Even though it is not a party to Protocol I, the United States conducts its operations in a way that seems to indicate that it accepts the bulk (but not all) of it as customary international law. Regrettably, the publication of the U.S. Department of Defense's long-awaited *Law of War Manual*, which was anticipated to elucidate this and many other issues, has not, as of this writing, yet occurred. ²⁷

Until it does, the best and most widely accepted compilation of existing international law applicable to bombing is the *HPCR Manual on International Law Applicable to Air and Missile Warfare* issued by Harvard's Program on Humanitarian Policy and Conflict Research.²⁸ Although this *Manual* is not without controversy, it is the product of a six-year effort that included many leading international experts from both legal and military disciplines. Notably, it bills itself as a "restatement" of existing law and emphatically does not purport to create any new norms.

What is remarkable about the slim volume is that it reveals that relatively little law is explicitly limited to air and missile warfare. This would suggest that air operations should get no more scrutiny—and perhaps less, given the relatively small numbers of civilian casualties they cause—than other kinds of fires and military operations. Yet they do. James Baker, a former member of the U.S. National Security Council, illustrates a common perception:

Air power is more susceptible to legal and policy adjustment than ground combat, in light of the variations in means and method of attack available through variation in munitions, delivery azimuth, angle of attack, aim point, fuse, and explosive, all amplified with the assistance of computer simulation.²⁹

In many respects, what Baker says is true (and this explains why airpower can be discreetly applied). However, characterizations like his are also apt to create an expectation of perfection that is unattainable with virtually any weapon, given the proverbial fog and friction of war. In fairness, it is often the military's own actions, such as the distribution of videos showing bombs falling precisely down the airshafts of enemy buildings, that exacerbate the assumption of infallibility, which in turn distorts discussions of the application of force via aerial bombing.

Misperceptions about the law also create misunderstandings. The St. Petersburg Declaration of 1868 is an illustration of the mischief that can ensue

when the legal applicability of a particular norm is misapprehended.³⁰ The United States is one of the nations that were not part of the St. Petersburg convocation and it has never agreed to the convocation, which is not, in any event, part of customary international law. To the extent that it still retains vitality, it binds only nations who are a party to it.

Of most relevance to this discussion is the Declaration's Preamble. It states, in part, that "the only legitimate object which States should endeavor to accomplish during war is to weaken the military forces of the enemy; that for this purpose it is sufficient to disable the greatest possible number of men."31 Scholars often cite this wording to support the premise that the purpose of war is simply to kill the opponent's military personnel. Yet the "object" of war is not, per se, to "disable the greatest number of men" in the adversary's military forces, as some suppose. Rather, as the great military theorist Carl von Clausewitz explains, war is "an act of violence to compel our opponent to fulfill our will. . . . Violence . . . is therefore the means; the compulsory submission of the enemy to our will is the ultimate object."32 The destruction of the enemy's military forces is one way of achieving that end, but in the view of many strategists, it is an imperfect means of doing so. Sun Tzu, for example, argues in his classic The Art of War that "supreme excellence consists in breaking the enemy's resistance without fighting."33 Experience shows that the erosion of the "will" of an adversary through the indirect effects of aerial bombardment on civilians is a key element of victory in modern war.34

The St. Petersburg Declaration also stimulates misunderstandings about the status of civilians in war. Contrary to what many may think, the law of armed conflict (LOAC) makes no judgment as to the moral culpability of individuals in defining that status. Instead, it adjudicates status based on certain objective factors—for example, membership in the armed forces of a belligerent and, in the case of persons otherwise considered civilians, whether they directly participate in hostilities. To the extent they do, they are targetable to the same extent as military personnel are.³⁵

None of this turns on the ideological proclivities—or the absence of the same—of any person, combatant or civilian. Under the LOAC, a civilian may not be *directly* targeted—even if he or she embraces the most loathsome, odious ideologies and actively promotes the same (short of direct participation in hostilities). Thus, it is incorrect to indiscriminately apply the label of "innocent" to civilians in the context of LOAC. Civilians may be guilty of any number of moral or even legal breaches yet still enjoy immunity from being directly targeted. They are not necessarily, however, *morally* "innocent" civilians.

The late Daniel Boorstin, the former librarian of Congress and formidable Pulitzer Prize—winning scholar, took this concept a bit further. He insisted that Americans in particular suffer from the "Myth of Popular Innocence" that is expressed in the "touching American unwillingness to believe ill of human majorities." Boorstin points out that in reality Hitler, Stalin, and Saddam Hussein could not have carried out their evil deeds without the cooperation of much of the populace. Boorstin adds that civilian societies are not helpless victims of unscrupulous leaders, as "history proves that ruthless rulers can be removed by popular will." In fact, despite having powerful internal security forces, the Soviet Union collapsed when confronted with a determined people's movement. Much the same can be said of the fall of Arab autocrats in the spring of 2011.

It is not surprising, therefore, that there is no legal or, indeed, moral imperative to spare the sentient adult population of a belligerent from the vicis-situdes of war, short of refraining from direct targeting. To be clear, while it is plainly wrong to target civilians or to conduct military operations—bombing or otherwise—for the "sole or primary purpose of spreading terror among the civilian population," it is nevertheless also fully expected—and tolerated—that military operations could have psychological and other unpleasant consequences for civilians.

For example, consider the profound sadness of those who have lost a family member serving as a soldier in the nation's army. Moreover, even the indisputably legitimate destruction of purely *military* objects can impact the civilian population responsible for replacing them. As Dwight Eisenhower said, "Every gun that is made, every warship launched, every rocket fired signifies, in the final sense, a theft from those who hunger and are not fed, those who are cold and not clothed." ³⁹

More specifically, no imperative of law or ethics prohibits the sentient adult population from suffering certain *indirect* costs of war. For example, as a matter of law, collateral damage from an air attack "does not include inconvenience, irritation, stress, fear or other intangible conditions caused to the civilian population." Accordingly, while the blockades, "no-fly zones," and the destruction of "dual use" infrastructure no doubt impose hardship on civilians, it is hardship that is legally and morally permissible.

Perhaps the most severe penalty civilians must suffer is being killed or injured as a result of an attack on a genuine military target. Every legitimate military operation seeks to avoid such losses, yet the fact remains that the law, properly applied, recognizes that incidental civilian deaths in connection with an otherwise bona fide attack on a military target are acceptable and often *expected*.

This crucial principle (along with the practical reality that it is typically impossible in the midst of military operations to determine which civilians are authentically "innocent") illustrates why the notion that combatants are legally or morally obliged to take more risk than those holding civilian status is so deeply flawed. Apart from the fact that nothing in international law imposes such a requirement, simply because a human being chooses to serve his or her country in uniform *should not be* a rationale to value that life less. It is wrong to convert an ethic of a disposition toward public service into a norm that licenses the devaluation of the lives of those who choose to serve as combatants. The life of the civilian—"innocent" or not—is not intrinsically more worthy than that of the combatant.

Another problematic tendency among some well-meaning advocates is the unbridled assumption that treaties and other restrictions on specific weaponry are an unqualified good. For example, consider the Ottawa Convention's prohibition on anti-personnel land mines. ⁴¹ The United States—which is not a party to the Ottawa Convention—has in its inventory the GATOR mine system, an air-deliverable weapon that contains self-neutralizing anti-tank and anti-personnel mines. ⁴² It may be used as a "runway denial" weapon in that it can scatter mines on an enemy airfield to make it temporarily unusable to hostile forces without actually destroying it. Nations who are parties to the Ottawa Convention, however, cannot use the weapon. What is the alternative for them? Destroy the runway with conventional high-explosives—but this will make it unavailable to both postconflict humanitarian relief flights and economic reconstitution.

Many experts are discovering that the well-intended prohibitions on chemical and biological weaponry are having the perverse effect of limiting nonlethal and low-lethality weapons that might otherwise be developed. ⁴³ For example, although riot control agents have great potential to limit deaths and injury, they are forbidden as a method of war by the chemical weapons convention. ⁴⁴ Such results are garnering criticism. Harvard Law professor Gabriella Blum cites the prohibition on the use of riot control agents to question the morality of "the law's current absolutist stance [that] prevents parties in conflict from lawfully pursuing actions that might lessen the harms of war." ⁴⁵

Regardless, challenging science to come up with solutions to military problems that avoid the law's "current absolutist stance" can take things in a direction some may not have expected. For example, as discussed above, it is generally unlawful to use nonlethal tear gas as a means or method of war, and most countries do not permit the use of anti-personnel landmines. What then, are the options left to air operation commanders tasked with such challenges as neutralizing the use of caves by enemy forces?⁴⁶

One solution would be to scatter anti-personnel mines around the entrances. Since that option is foreclosed to parties of the Ottawa Convention, commanders from states that are parties to the Convention may need to entomb a cave's occupants by blowing up the entrance—a disconcerting action that is not necessarily at odds with international law. Another solution, provided by science, is thermobaric weapons. ⁴⁷ According to one description, the thermobaric bomb is "among the most horrific weapons in any army's collection . . ., a fearsome explosive that sets fire to the air above its target, then sucks the oxygen out of anyone unfortunate enough to have lived through the initial blast." Again, these consequences merely illustrate that when the focus of a treaty is on a certain weapon, as opposed to *effects*, the result can be unintended and a source of concern. ⁴⁹

Science does not always produce solutions more troubling than the problem it seeks to solve. Consider cluster munitions, another much-maligned—and much misunderstood—weapon. They are bombs "that release a number of smaller submunitions intended to kill enemy personnel or destroy vehicles" in a given area. ⁵⁰ Because the submunitions contain relatively small explosives, they are very useful in attacking such targets as anti-aircraft guns on a dam, snipers on a hospital roof, or even factories producing weapons of mass destruction, whose devastation by more powerful explosives might put civilians at greater risk as toxic materials entered the atmosphere.

Yet today, despite the development of advanced technologies that reduce the failure rate of submunitions,⁵¹ many nations either prohibit or severely limit their use.⁵² One way science is helping to address legitimate concerns about these weapons is by developing a "newer generation" of cluster bombs that are more accurate and "sensor-fuzed submunitions [that] are designed to sense and destroy [military] vehicles without creating an extensive hazard area of unexploded submunitions."⁵³

This raises another issue that is inexplicable to some in the armed forces: that is, the recent obsession of many academicians with remotely piloted aircraft (RPAs)—often inaccurately referred to as "drones." Plainly, RPAs are not "autonomous," as some seem to believe, although, as suggested above, weapons that "autonomously" sense certain characteristics of targets as they home in on them have been in the inventory for decades. ⁵⁴ There are certainly legitimate issues about RPA use, but—again—it is not clear why these particular systems should be considered differently from other means of using force. ⁵⁵ Some writers seem disturbed that RPAs are operated at a distance, but throughout the history of warfare combatants have always sought to apply their weaponry from a range beyond their opponents' capability. ⁵⁶ There is nothing in law or ethics that requires a combatant to give an opponent a "fair

fight" in the sense of exposing himself or herself to being killed. Indeed, as General George Patton succinctly (albeit indelicately) put it "the object of war is not to die for your country but to make the other bastard die for his."

One might rightly argue that regardless of what the law may permit, ethical norms demand a higher standard. Undoubtedly, there is a clear relationship between law and ethics. According to historian Geoffrey Best, "It must never be forgotten that the law of war, wherever it began at all, began mainly as a matter of religion and ethics . . . It began in ethics and it has kept one foot in ethics ever since." Nevertheless, few would dispute the idea that law typically represents the baseline of consensus about behavioral norms.

With norms expected to have global application, such as those governing armed conflict, it should be clearly understood that seemingly universal principles are actually less universal than many believe. This is why, for example, the Harvard *Manual on International Law Applicable to Air and Missile Warfare* was described above as a "slim volume." In an increasingly globalized world, interpretations of ethical norms can vary widely, making consensus rarer. Richard Falk is one of many scholars who argue that the proposition that "all persons and people aspire to the same human rights" is just factually untrue. ⁵⁸

In any event, ethicists and others need to be especially cautious about calling upon members of the armed forces to apply ethical norms at variance with the law. Service members are not obliged to obey patently illegal orders, but military law does provide that "the dictates of a person's conscience, religion, or personal philosophy cannot justify or excuse the disobedience of an otherwise lawful order." Given that there are many different moral philosophies, the dangers of allowing personal moral norms to trump the law are readily apparent.

For example, some conscientious people believe that abortion amounts to the murder of an unborn child; the law, however, permits abortions under certain circumstances. Thus, force is not permitted to "defend" the unborn. Put another way, in the military context uniformed personnel are obliged to follow the law in conducting operations, and reliance upon their personal interpretations of international norms is done at their peril. Apart from liability for disobedience of orders, even well–meant efforts to "improve" upon the law in situations that do not involve the disobedience of orders can still have dire consequences for those the law is meant to protect, as is discussed below.

Airpower in Counterinsurgency

Until very recently, conventional wisdom was that airpower was either largely irrelevant to counterinsurgency (COIN) operations or affirmatively

counterproductive. This is the philosophy that seemed to infect Field Manual (FM) 3-24, the much-celebrated publication by, among others, General David Petraeus. ⁶⁰ Published in late 2006, it rapidly became "The Book" on COIN. ⁶¹ From the perspective of the air weapon, it is significant that FM 3-24 relied heavily upon a study of a rather narrow band of COIN campaigns, mostly from the Cold War era, that largely preceded the information revolution that was so influential in the development of precision weaponry and persistent ISR. ⁶²

According to a 2006 RAND study emphasizing those conflicts, "air power has been used in a less-visible supporting role" mainly because historically, "insurgencies do not present opportunities for the overwhelming application of the air instrument." As a matter of fact, given the airpower technologies available to those operations of more than a half-century ago, it is not especially surprising that airpower was limited to a mainly supporting role. 4

More complicated, particularly in the context of a discussion of aerial bombardment, is that FM 3-24 embraced a view of COIN that eschewed violence in favor of a "population-centric" strategy⁶⁵ that sought to win hearts and minds⁶⁶ through nonviolent nation-building and other developmental projects. While not shunning force entirely, FM 3-24 rapidly became perceived as advocating a "softer approach that won allies" after it was implemented in Iraq in 2007.⁶⁷

In evaluating this "softer approach," it is worth noting that the contributions to FM 3-24 came from what was called an "odd fraternity" of "representatives of human rights nongovernmental organizations and international organizations, academic experts, civilian agency representatives, [and] journalists." Among other things, the resulting document called upon a counterinsurgent to serve variously as a "social worker, a civil engineer, a school teacher, a nurse, [and] a boy scout." Steven Coll described the new doctrine this way in the *New Yorker*:

[FM 3-24 is popular] among sections of the country's liberal-minded intelligentsia. This was warfare for northeastern graduate students—complex, blended with politics, designed to build countries rather than destroy them, and fashioned to minimize violence. It was a doctrine with particular appeal to people who would never own a gun.⁷⁰

Unsurprisingly, airpower—especially in its strike role—was marginalized into a five-page annex in a nearly 300-page document. And that brief reference discouraged its use.⁷¹ What FM 3-24 did not take into account was the

dramatic technological revolution that had taken place in recent years. In the fall of 2007, retired army general Barry McCaffrey observed:

We have already made a 100 year war-fighting leap-ahead with MQ-1 Predator, MQ-9 Reaper, and Global Hawk. Now we have loiter times in excess of 24 hours, persistent eyes on target, micro-kill with Hellfire and 500 lb JDAM bombs, synthetic aperture radar, and a host of ISR sensors and communications potential that have fundamentally changed the nature of warfare.

Such capabilities were not overlooked by military commanders—including one of FM 3-24's principal authors. Notwithstanding the "softer" persona of FM 3-24, General David Petraeus's COIN operations in Iraq were decidedly "hard." Although he publicly derided the notion of "killing and capturing" as an avenue to COIN success, that is exactly what happened in Iraq following the issuance of FM 3-24. Tens of thousands of Iraqi males were swept up and incarcerated in huge detention camps,⁷⁷ and a dramatic increase in "killing" complemented the "capturing" that combined to finally bring the violence under control.

Much of the killing of insurgents was accomplished by airpower. Despite the admonitions of FM 3-24, airstrikes increased fivefold.⁷⁹ The results were significant: retired air force lieutenant general Mike Dunn asserts that "90% of the terrorists [who were] killed [were] killed by airpower." Somehow, it seems, this increasing utility of airpower as a COIN weapon got translated into an assumption that airpower was a major cause of civilian deaths.

That was really never the case with Iraq. For example, a 2003 Human Rights Watch investigation of major combat operations in Iraq "found that, in most cases, aerial bombardment resulted in minimal adverse effects to the civilian population." A study published in 2009 in the prestigious *New England Journal of Medicine* entitled "Weapons That Kill Civilians" did complain about airstrikes in urban areas but nevertheless produced statistics that showed that during the 2003–2008 timeframe in Iraq, *only about 6% of civilians* who died as a result of the *conflict* were killed by air weaponry.⁸²

There is also little to support the notion that the military success of 2007 is attributable to FM 3-24's "softer" persona. Even though security increased markedly in Iraq in 2007, a 2008 survey of Iraqis found that 61 percent still believed that the presence of U.S. forces made security worse in their country, and of those who thought the security was improved, only 4 percent believed U.S. forces deserved the most credit.⁸³ Notwithstanding the vital role of airstrikes and the obvious fact that few hearts and minds were won, Iraq is now considered the exemplar of COIN success.

Afghanistan reflected a somewhat similar yet different challenge. In 2001 a unique blend of airpower, small numbers of U.S. special operations forces on the ground, and alliances with indigenous opposition forces enabled the United States to unseat the Taliban in a matter of weeks. He the ensuing years, however, NATO took responsibility, and efforts to prevent Taliban resurgence foundered, as did myriad nation-building projects. In 2009, General Stanley McChrystal was sent to Afghanistan with a charter to stabilize the situation in order to permit a withdrawal of foreign forces.

During NATO's tenure, its approach to airpower can most charitably be described as misguided. In June 2007, NATO announced that there would be no airstrikes if it "knew there were civilians nearby." In 2008, another NATO spokesman declared that no airstrike would take place "if there is the likelihood of even one civilian casualty . . . not even if we think Osama bin Laden is down there." The law certainly does not require such extraordinary measures to avoid civilian casualties—and for good reason.

By replacing the proportionality standard of Protocol I, which permits attacks that cause incidental civilian casualties so long as they are "not excessive in relation to the concrete and direct military advantage anticipated" with a "zero casualty" rule, NATO evidently did not seem to comprehend the wisdom behind the Protocol's approach. In its approach, NATO telegraphed to the insurgents that all they needed to do to protect themselves from air attack was to surround themselves with civilians—and that is exactly what they did. If NATO had followed the Protocol, the insurgents would not have had as much incentive to shield themselves with civilians.

Unfortunately, General McChrystal's decision in June 2009 to further restrict airstrikes proved disastrous for civilians. By June of the year following the implementation of the restrictive rules, Afghan civilian deaths had skyrocketed by 31 percent,⁸⁷ and Coalition military casualties likewise rose sharply.⁸⁸ Importantly, the astonishing increase in civilian deaths was *not* the result of the airstrikes that did take place. A study released in July 2010 showed that airstrikes were responsible for only a small percentage of the casualties caused by Coalition forces.⁸⁹ For example, traffic accidents involving U.S. and Coalition vehicles killed two and a half times as many Afghan women and children as did airstrikes.⁹⁰

When General Petraeus replaced General McChrystal in June 2010, he vastly increased the use of the air weapon. Noting that airstrikes had risen 172 percent by October of that year, a journalist accurately declared that there was "once again a full-blown air war over Afghanistan." General Petraeus appears to have grasped the fact that since the vast majority of civilian casualties are caused by insurgents (some 76 percent), 92 the best way to

protect civilians is to kill those who would kill them. The policy of forgoing airstrikes operates to spare insurgents to live to kill civilians.

Statistics proved the worth of Petraeus's strategies. By the end of 2010, he was able to cut the rise in civilian casualties from the 31 percent that had occurred under McChrystal's approach to half that rate.⁹³ Most remarkably, a UN report released in March 2011 declared: "Although the number of air strikes increased exponentially, the number of civilian casualties from air strikes decreased in 2010."⁹⁴

Nevertheless, airstrikes are often singled out for the proposition that the deaths they cause ipso facto increase insurgent recruitment. Actually, dispositive evidence about insurgent recruitment motivation is scant, and what does exist is subject to varying interpretations. For example, that the Taliban kill by far the most civilians suggests that they believe that doing so furthers their cause in some way. Being Afghans themselves, one would assume they would not conduct operations so deadly to civilians otherwise.

And it appears they may be right. The *Christian Science Monitor* reports that "there is little indication these Taliban indiscretions [causing civilian casualties] have backfired on the movement so far." Another interesting perspective is offered by Afghan expert Jeremy Shapiro. Shapiro believes that the Afghan government highlights civilian casualties to get leverage with the Coalition, but local officials in his experience "tend actually not to be too concerned" with the civilian casualty issue. 96

Other experts have challenged—convincingly—the notion that RPA strikes spur insurgent recruitment. For example, after conducting on-the-ground research, analyst Christopher Swift found that such strikes simply do not "drive al Qaeda recruiting" in Yemen. 97 With respect to Pakistan, scholars Christine Fair, Karl Kaltenthaler, and William Miller challenged conventional wisdom in an *Atlantic* magazine article entitled "You Say Pakistanis All Hate the Drone War? Prove It" by arguing that while "drone strikes are not very popular among a large section of Pakistani society . . . Pakistanis are not united in opposition to drone strikes." "In fact," the writers contend, "many Pakistanis support the drone strikes."

None of this is to suggest that any death is less than a tragedy; rather, it is simply to dispute the negative inferences about the *military* effect of unintended civilian casualties that is so often attributed to airpower. In truth, a significant amount of scholarship indicates that the physical presence of foreign forces on the ground is the biggest recruitment stimulant for insurgents. COIN expert William R. Polk insists that the "fundamental motivation" for insurgents is an "aim primarily to protect the integrity of

the native group from foreigners." ¹⁰⁰ And this has proven true in recent conflicts. ¹⁰¹

In fact, some of the key underlying premises of FM 3-24 are now being questioned. Jill Hazelton of Harvard's Belfer Center argues in a recent interview that the "conventional wisdom" of COIN—that "the development of healthy, participatory, well-governed states will defeat insurgency"—has never actually worked. 102 She contends:

Generally, states that succeed in COIN rely on the use of force, offensive and defensive, to destroy the insurgent military threat by military means, and they also provide limited, targeted political accommodations to gain the cooperation of useful political actors within the populace and insurgency. Success in COIN does not require the protection of the populace, good governance, economic development, or winning the allegiance or the loyalty of the great majority of the population. It does not require building up all of the institutions of the state. These goals may be important to the meeting popular grievances in a particular case, or important to the counterinsurgent for a variety of reasons, as with the United States in Iraq and Afghanistan, but the empirical evidence does not show that they are necessary for success. 103

Importantly, her research also shows that "successful COIN cases include less sensitivity to civilian casualties than the conventional wisdom prescribes." Along the same lines, Francis J. "Bing" West, former assistant secretary of defense for international security affairs and best-selling author, notes that although "our senior leaders say the war cannot be won by killing," the war "will surely be lost if we don't kill more Islamist terrorists and hard-core Taliban." ¹⁰⁵

West, a former Marine who has just written a new book on Afghanistan, sees airpower—as both a high-tech surveillance platform and a precision strike weapon—playing a central role in a new strategy that he proposes:

Push the Afghans to fight their own war. Stop fighting for them. Create the Adviser Corps we have needed for the past ten years. Our air surveillance is so extraordinary today that we can deploy about 50 advisers per 400-man Afghan battalion and patrol rigorously without unduly risking our advisers. We do not need 100,000 troops. . . . The Taliban needs to mass in order to threaten to retake government control in the urban areas. Given our air, they cannot mass. ¹⁰⁶

Concluding Observations

As stated at the outset, the potential contribution of the academy to the proper interpretation and development of legal and ethical norms associated with air warfare is tremendous. The erudition—not to mention sense of commitment—of many moral philosophers, theologians, historians, ethicists, legal scholars, and many other disciplinary experts is a reservoir of talent that needs to be tapped. This is especially so when the means and methods of warfare are increasingly complex, especially as related to the air weapon. Better ways to use force, especially in sensitive situations such as those posed by recent conflicts, can be found if *all* the information and perspectives are considered by the functional experts working in harmony, if not always in agreement.

Of course, no amount of discussion will impact those whose moral tenets reject the concept of the just war. 107 It may surprise some, but those in the armed forces—especially those who have seen the horrific consequences of war firsthand—are often the ones most opposed to the use of force. Senior military officers spend their entire life around young people who comprise the vast majority of the armed forces; to them, they are real people who they often know in a personal way. And they are acutely aware it is these same young people they must send into harm's way and that many of them will not return or will return much different than they went.

Sensitivity to this reality is important. An illustration is the infamous incident when UN ambassador Madeleine Albright asked Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Colin Powell: "What's the point of having this superb military you're always talking about if we can't use it?" Such a casual depersonalization of those who will be expected to go into harm's way and, if necessary, pay the ultimate price is deeply offensive to those in uniform. As the BBC reports it, General Powell—who it describes as "this most military of politicians who has watched men die"—answered Ambassador Albright by icily observing that "American GIs are not toy soldiers to be moved around on some global game board." Cavalier references to the troops—and the risks they take—is dangerous ground.

There is also a lesson for those ready to ascribe nefarious motives to military professionals. Consider the case of Philip Alston, the UN special rapporteur who claimed in a study of targeted killings¹¹⁰ that because RPA operations can be conducted "entirely through computer screens and remote audio feed, there is a risk of developing a 'PlayStation' mentality to killing."¹¹¹ Of course, no such evidence of that exists. To the contrary, what we do know is that those operating these systems take their responsibilities extremely seriously, to the point of suffering psychologically because of it.

Dr. Peter Singer, the Brookings Institution researcher who authored the book *Wired for War*, about high-technology weaponry, found that

in the beginning we feared that drones may make the operators not really care about what they're doing. But the opposite has turned out to be true. They may almost care too much. We're seeing higher levels of combat stress among remote units than among some units in Afghanistan. We found significantly increased fatigue, emotional exhaustion and burnout. Drone operators are more likely to suffer impaired domestic relationships, too. 112

Dr. Singer explained this phenomenon by noting, among other things, that a "remote operator sees the target up close, he sees what happens to it during the explosion and the aftermath. You're further away physically but you see more." His conclusions dovetail with earlier reports in the *New York Times Magazine* about the stresses conscientious RPA operators suffer. 114 As one air force official put it, RPA operations are "a deeply, deeply emotional event. It's not detached. It's not a video game." In fact, the *New York Times* reported in early 2013 that RPA pilots suffer stress disorders just as those in combat do. 116

That Professor Alston would make such a serious accusation without offering evidence rightly raises questions about the rest of his analysis and conclusions. All of this is yet one more illustration of the importance of thoroughly understanding the systems *before* engaging in speculation about the motives of the professionals involved. The reality is that academics can get their facts wrong. For example, for years many critics of the bombing campaign in the 1991 war with Iraq alleged that the destruction of infrastructure and the subsequent economic sanctions were responsible for the deaths of 500,000 Iraqi children. Yet new scholarship convincingly argues that this allegation is a myth.¹¹⁷

Furthermore, few things frustrate military professionals more than critics who do not bother to learn about systems they disparage. With respect to RPAs in particular, retired air force lieutenant general David Deptula insists that the "truth is, RPA are the most precise means of employing force in a way that reduces collateral damage and minimizes casualties" and argues that the "critics don't understand the reality of 'drone' operations." Deptula points out that

the persistence, situational awareness, and degree of control possible with an RPA allows for the immediate suspension of lethal engagement if circumstances change or questions emerge—even after a weapon has

been released or launched. RPA are networked aircraft and their data can reach any spot on earth in less than two seconds.

Hence, in addition to the hundreds of operational, maintenance, and intelligence personnel, many lawyers and senior leadership are directly involved with RPA lethal engagements. That kind of oversight is rarely, if ever, the case with the use of manned aircraft or with boots on the ground or sailors at sea. The power of our intelligence networks allows RPA essentially to carry around their own command and analysis center and legal counsel as an integral part of their payload.

Similarly, the methodology of a much-touted study by Stanford and New York University that was critical of RPAs was deconstructed by subsequent analysis. ¹¹⁹ More meticulous studies find that "drone strikes are associated with decreases in the number and lethality of militant attacks in the areas where strikes are conducted." ¹²⁰ When the "lethality of militant attacks" is eroded, innocent civilians benefit. This is especially important given the reported decline in civilian casualties from RPA missile attacks. While incidents still occur, the New America Foundation reported in June 2013 that only four civilians (as opposed to seventy-eight militants) died in fourteen strikes in Pakistan. ¹²¹ In any event, one scholar recently concluded:

In the end, drone strikes remain a necessary instrument of counterterrorism. The United States simply cannot tolerate terrorist safe havens in remote parts of Pakistan and elsewhere, and drones offer a comparatively low-risk way of targeting these areas while minimizing collateral damage. 122

It is also useful for anyone who wants to influence policy to exercise caution in attacking the motives of military personnel for this reason: doing so will not resonate well with the American people. Not that anyone should shy away from criticism where criticism is due—which is often the case. But notwithstanding periodic scandals and incidents of terrible misconduct, polls show that the armed forces as an entity remain the most trusted institution in American society.¹²³

Such public approval is in stark contrast to that afforded an institution such as the UN, which is not held in nearly as high esteem. More particularly, military leaders are exceeded only by nurses in the public's positive estimate of their honesty and ethics. ¹²⁴ This may be worth considering when judging the decisions of military commanders. They often must make difficult life-and-death decisions in an extremely compressed time frame and do so based on imperfect information produced in the chaos of battle.

That is why, for example, international law does not judge command determinations as to what constitutes "excessive" civilian casualties based only on knowledge gained in hindsight. Even the U.S. Supreme Court has concluded that "it is difficult to conceive of an area of governmental activity in which the courts have less competence" than the "complex, subtle, and professional decisions" military officers must make. Although penetrating analysis of the conduct of military personnel should be made, reticence in ascribing mens rea in the first instance could be useful.

Finally, no amount of discussion will convince those invested in the belief that force has no place in human affairs. Chinese president Hu Jintao recently said that "history has repeatedly proved that the use of force is not an answer to problem. . . . Dialogue and other peaceful means are the ultimate solution to problem." This may be so. But what force can do is create the space—and incentive—for dialogue by those not otherwise disposed to engage in it. It is becoming increasingly clear to many experts that to get terrorist or insurgent groups to "cease their pursuit of an objective via armed violence," governments "should focus on the physical attrition of such groups as being the primary contribution of force to gaining such a policy goal." ¹²⁸

Of course, no use of force is desirable. Yet in the twenty-first century, bombing—with all its flaws—is in many instances better than no action at all. As one commentator put it, "No one, certainly no one in the US military, has ever claimed that a bombing campaign can be carried out without any loss of innocent human life. Yet the use of airpower is essential if America is to be able to prevail at an acceptable cost of both life and treasure for itself." And in the absence of American leadership—and its distinctive airpower capabilities—one wonders what would have happened to the people of Kosovo or, more recently, the people of Libya.

Indeed, the slaughter in Syria has led to calls for an implementation of a no-fly zone.¹³⁰ While this is doable, it would likely involve a significant bombing campaign to suppress Syrian air defenses.¹³¹ Many also fear it could draw the United States and its allies into a wider war.¹³² It is imperative that no one forget the sheer horror and ugliness of war, whether the result of bombing or any other use of force.

As John Stuart Mill famously observed, "war is an ugly thing, but not the ugliest of things. The decayed and degraded state of moral and patriotic feeling which thinks that nothing is worth war is much worse." That war may be inevitable should spur our efforts to do whatever we can to ameliorate its ugliness, and an aggressive, interdisciplinary rethinking of bombing norms is a logical endeavor toward that end.

It would be a mistake, however, to be overly optimistic. Clausewitz counsels:

Kind-hearted people might of course think there was some ingenious way to disarm or defeat the enemy without too much bloodshed, and might imagine this is the true goal of the art of war. Pleasant as it sounds, it is a fallacy that must be exposed: war is such a dangerous business that the mistakes which come from kindness are the very worst. ¹³⁴

That said, there is indisputably a place for hard-headed realism (if not "kindness") in the development and application of legal and ethical norms. When tied to a genuine understanding of modern weaponry, the strategies for their use, and the people who use them, real progress can be made. Achieving that "genuine understanding" does, however, require a serious investment of time and intellectual energy by all concerned.

The stakes are very high as we look ahead. With respect to airpower, futurists George and Meredith Friedman muse that the images of high-technology precision weapons striking their targets with extreme accuracy carries a "deep moral message," especially "when contrasted with the strategic bombardments of World War II." According to the Friedmans, "War may well be a ubiquitous part of the human condition, but war's permanence does not necessarily mean that the slaughters of the twentieth century are permanent." That is a proposition with which this writer would readily agree.

5. Clever or Clueless?

1. "Airstrikes Clear Way for Libyan Rebels' First Major Advance," New York

Times, March 27, 2011. 2. Stuart Patrick, "A New Lease on Life for Humanitarianism," Foreign Affairs

(March 24, 2011), http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/67674/stewart-patrick/

a-new-lease-on-life-for-humanitarianism?page=show.

- 3. Security Council Res. 1973, UN Doc S/RES/1973 (March 17, 2011), para. 6.
- 4. Phillip S. Meilinger, "Airpower: Myths and Facts" (Maxwell Air Force Base, AL: Air University Press, 2003), http://www.dtic.mil/cgi-bin/GetTRDoc?AD=ADA421894.
- 5. Rebecca Grant, "Nine Myths about Kosovo," *Air Force Magazine*, June 2000, 50, http://www.airforce-magazine.com/MagazineArchive/Documents/2000/June%20 2000/0600myths.pdf.
- 6. Frederick Taylor, *Dresden, Tuesday, February 13, 1945* (New York: HarperCollins, 2004), 416–17.
- 7. Richard Overy, "The Air War in Europe, 1939–1945," in *A History of Air Warfare*, ed. John Andreas Olsen (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2010), 49.
 - 8. Ibid., 50.
- 9. Phillip S. Meilinger, "The USSBS' Eye on Europe," Air Force Magazine, October 2011, 74.
- 10. Daniel J. Hughes, "Professors in the Colonels' World," in *Military Culture and Education*, ed. Douglas Highee (Burlington, VT: Ashgate, 2010), 153.
- 11. See Stephen B. Johnson, *The United States Air Force and the Culture of In-novation, 1945–1965* (Washington, DC: Air Force History and Museums Program, 2002). "Since its inception the United States Air Force has depended on advanced technologies to maintain an edge over its actual and potential enemies. Continuous innovation became a way of life," 221.
- 12. See, generally, "How Precision Weapons Revolutionized Warfare," Strategy Page web site, September 27, 2007, http://www.strategypage.com/htmw/htairw/articles/20070924.aspx.
- 13. John T. Correll, "The Emergence of Smart Bombs," Air Force Magazine, March 2010, 64, http://www.airforcemag.com/MagazineArchive/Pages/2010/March%202010/0310bombs.aspx.
- 14. Rebecca Grant, "Airpower in Afghanistan: How a Faraway War Is Remaking the Air Force," Mitchel Institute special report, February 2009, 4, http://www.afa.org/Mitchell/reports/0209airpowerinafghan.pdf.
- 15. See, generally, Michael C. Sirak, "ISR Revolution," Air Force Magazine, June 2010, 36.
- 16. Tom Vanden Brook, "Air Force to Train More on Drones," USA Today, June 16, 2009.
- 17. Mark Benjamin, "Killing 'Bubba' from the Skies," Salon.com, February 15, 2008, http://www.salon.com/news/feature/2008/02/15/air_war/.
- 18. Anna Mulrine, "A Look inside the Air Force's Control Center for Iraq and Afghanistan," US News & World Report, May 29, 2008, my italics.
- 19. See, e.g., Daniel Baltrusaitis, "Airpower: The Flip Side of COIN," Conflict & Security (Summer/Fall 2008): 89.
- 20. Thom Shanker, "Civilian Risks Curb Strikes in Afghan War," New York Times, July 23, 2008.
 - 21. Ibid.
- 22. "Targeting and Weaponeering," in *Air Force Operations & the Law* (Maxwell Air Force Base, AL: Judge Advocate General's School, 2009), 247–64, http://www.afjag.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-100510-059.pdf.
 - 23. Shanker, "Civilian Risks Curb Strikes."

- 24. What exactly constitutes "customary international law" is often hotly disputed. See, e.g., Hays Parks, "The ICRC Customary Law Study: A Preliminary Assessment," *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the American Society of International Law* 99 (2005): 208–12.
- 25. For a list, see Hays Parks, "National Security Law in Practice: The Department of Defense Law of War Manual," ABA Standing Committee on Law and National Security Breakfast Series, November 18, 2010, http://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/migrated/natsecurity/hays_parks_speech11082010.auth-checkdam.pdf.
- 26. See, e.g., Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts (Protocol I), 8 June 1977, Part IV. Although the United States is not a party to Protocol I, it accepts that most of it comprises customary international law that binds all nations.
- 27. See Robert Chesney, "Hays Parks on the Demise of the DoD Law of War Manual," Lawfare Web site, December 8, 2012, http://www.lawfareblog.com/2012/12/hays-parks-on-the-demise-of-the-dod-law-of-war-manual/.
- 28. HPCR Manual on International Law Applicable to Air and Missile Warfare, Bern, 15 May 2009, with Commentary (Cambridge, MA: Program on Humanitarian Policy and Conflict Research, 2009), http://www.ihlresearch.org/amw/manual/.
- 29. James E. Baker, "LBJ's Ghost: A Contextual Approach to Targeting Decisions and the Commander in Chief," 4 *Chicago Journal of International Law* 407 (2003): 417.
- 30. Declaration Renouncing the Use, in Time of War, of Explosive Projectiles under 400 Grammes Weight, Saint Petersburg, 29 November / 11 December 1868, http://www.icrc.org/ihl.nsf/FULL/130?OpenDocument.
 - 31. Ibid.
 - 32. Carl von Clausewitz, On War, Book I, Ch. 1, my italics.
- 33. Sun Tzu, *The Art of War*, trans. Lionel Giles (London: Luzac & Co, 1910), chapter 3.
- 34. See Stephen T. Hosmer, The Conflict over Kosovo: Why Milosevic Decided to Settle the Conflict over Kosovo When He Did, RAND Research Brief RB-71 (RAND, 2001).
- 35. See, generally, Michael N. Schmitt, "The Interpretive Guidance on the Notion of Direct Participation in Hostilities: A Critical Analysis," *Harvard Law School National Security Journal* 1, no. 5 (2010).
- 36. Daniel J. Boorstin, "Myths of Popular Innocence," US News & World Report, March 4, 1991, 41.
 - 37. Ibid.
- 38. HPCR Manual on International Law Applicable to Air and Missile Warfare, Sec. D(II), para. 18.
- 39. Dwight D. Eisenhower, Speech before the American Society of Newspaper Editors, April 16, 1953, http://www.informationclearinghouse.info/article9743.htm.
- 40. Commentary on the HPCR Manual on International Law Applicable to Air and Missile Warfare (Cambridge, MA: Program on Humanitarian Policy and Conflict Research, 2010), 91, Commentary on Rule 14, para. 2, http://ihlresearch.org/amw/Commentary%20on%20the%20HPCR%20Manual.pdf.

- 41. Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on their Destruction, September 18, 1997, http://www.un.org/Depts/mine/UNDocs/ban_trty.htm.
- 42. "CBU-89 Gator," Deagel.com web site, March 10, 2011, http://www.deagel.com/Bombs-and-Guidance-Kits/CBU-89-Gator_a000943001.aspx.
- 43. See, e.g., John B. Alexander, "Optional Lethality: Evolving Attitudes towards Nonlethal Weaponry," *Harvard International Business Review*, May 7, 2006.
- 44. Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production, Stockpiling and Use of Chemical Weapons and on Their Destruction, 1993, http://www.opcw.org/chemical-weapons-convention/.
- 45. Gabriella Blum, "The Laws of War and the 'Lesser Evil'," 35 Yale Journal of International Law 1 (2010): 68.
- 46. Department of the Air Force, "US Air Force Transformation Flight Plan 2004," http://www.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-060328-005.pdf.
- 47. For a discussion of the legality of fuel-air (thermobaric) and other blast weapons, see William H. Boothby, *Weapons and the Law of Armed Conflict* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2009), 233–35.
- 48. Noah Shachtman, "When a Gun Is More Than a Gun," *Wired*, March 20, 2003, http://www.wired.com/politics/law/news/2003/03/58094.
- 49. For a discussion of an approach to treaty law that advocates a focus on the broader principles underlying technologies rather than on the specific technologies themselves, see Benjamin Kastan, "The Chemical Weapons Convention and Riot Control Agents: Limitations of Technology-Specific Arms Control Treaties," December 5, 2010, unpublished paper in author's possession.
- 50. See, generally, Andrew Feickert and Paul K. Kerr, "Cluster Munitions: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, January 11, 2011, http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RS22907.pdf.
- 51. Submunitions that fail to detonate as designed can unexpectedly explode, putting at risk civilians who enter a battle area after the fighting is over.
 - 52. Feickert and Kerr, "Cluster Munitions."
 - 53. Ibid., 1.
- 54. For example, torpedoes that used magnetic devices to home in on their target's metal composition were widely used in World War II. See Theodore Roscoe, *United States Submarine Operations in World War II* (Annapolis: United States Naval Institute, 1949), 253–58.
- 55. See, e.g., Ryan J. Vogel, "Drone Warfare and the Law of Armed Conflict," 39 Denver Journal of International Law and Policy 1 (2010).
- 56. This writer has said previously: "In fact, such weaponry is basic to warmaking. David slew Goliath with a missile weapon before the giant could bring his weapons to bear; the sixteen-foot pikes of Alexander the Great's phalanxes reached their targets well ahead of the twelve-foot pikes wielded by their opponents; English longbowmen destroyed the flower of French knighthood at Agincourt from afar when they rained arrows down upon the horsemen; and, more recently, US and British tanks destroyed the heart of Saddam's armor forces during 1991's Battle of 73 Easting much because their guns outranged those of Iraq's T-72 tanks. There is nothing really new about killing from a distance." Charles J. Dunlap Jr., "Does Lawfare Need an Apologia?" 43 Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law (2010): 132.

- 57. Geoffrey Best, War and Law since 1945 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1994), 289.
- 58. Richard Falk, "Think Again: Human Rights," Foreign Policy 141 (March-April 2004): 18.
- 59. Manual for Courts-Martial, United States, 2012 ed., Part IV, para. 14c(2)(a)(iv), http://www.loc.gov/rr/frd/Military_Law/pdf/MCM-2012.pdf.
- 60. Department of the Army, *Counterinsurgency*, Field Manual no. 3-24, D-8, 15 December 2006, http://www.scribd.com/doc/9137276/US-Army-Field-Manual-FM-324-Counterinsurgency.
- 61. Dan Ephron, "The Book on Iraq," Newsweek (web exclusive), December 14, 2007.
- 62. See Gian P. Gentile, "The Selective Use of History in the Development of American Counterinsurgency Doctrine," *Army History* 72 (Summer 2009): 21. Gentile maintains that the army's *Counterinsurgency* field manual "draws narrowly on a body of writing from the French Revolutionary War school of counterinsurgency theory and practice of the early 1960s."
- 63. Alan J. Vick, Adam Grissom, William Rosenau, Beth Grill, and Karl P. Mueller, Air Power in the New Counterinsurgency Era: The Strategic Importance of USAF Advisory and Assistance Missions (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2006), 111.
- 64. One of the few book-length treatments of airpower in COIN operations concludes that "the support role of airpower... is usually the most important and effective mission in guerrilla war." See James S. Corum and Wray R. Johnson, *Airpower in Small Wars* (Lawrence: University of Kansas Press, 2003), 427.
- 65. See, e.g., Department of the Army, Counterinsurgency, para. 4-1: "Ultimately, the long-term objective for both sides in that struggle remains acceptance by the people of the state or region of the legitimacy of one side's claim to political power."
 - 66. See, e.g., Department of the Army, Counterinsurgency, para. A-5.
 - 67. "Link Hard, Soft Power," DefenseNews, September 8, 2008, 28 (editorial).
- 68. Sarah Sewall, "Modernizing US Counterinsurgency Practice: Rethinking Risk and Developing a National Strategy," *Military Review* (September–October 2006): 103.
 - 69. Department of the Army, Counterinsurgency, para. 2-42.
 - 70. Steve Coll, "The General's Dilemma," New Yorker, September 8, 2008.
- 71. Department of the Army, *Counterinsurgency*, app. E, para. E-5 admonishes ground commanders to: "exercise exceptional care when using airpower in the strike role. Bombing, even with the most precise weapons, can cause unintended civilian casualties. Effective leaders weigh the benefits of every air strike against its risks. An air strike can cause collateral damage that turns people against the host-nation (HN) government and provides insurgents with a major propaganda victory. Even when justified under the law of war, bombings that result in civilian casualties can bring media coverage that works to the insurgents' benefit."
- 72. Department of the Air Force, "MQ-1 Predator Unmanned Aerial Vehicle," July 20, 2010, http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.asp?fsID=122.
- 73. Department of the Air Force, "MQ9 Reaper," August 18, 2010, http://www.af.mil/AboutUs/FactSheets/Display/tabid/224/Article/104470/mq-9-reaper.aspx.
- 74. Department of the Air Force, "RQ-4 Global Hawk," November 19, 2009, http://www.af.mil/AboutUs/FactSheets/Display/tabid/224/Article/104516/rq-4-global-hawk.aspx.

- 75. Department of the Air Force, "Joint Direct Attack Munitions," May 10, 2006, http://www.minot.af.mil/library/factsheets/factsheet.asp?id=3900.
- 76. General Barry R. McCaffrey, "Memorandum for Colonel Mike Meese, United States Military Academy, Subject: After Action Report," October 15, 2007, 5, my italics, http://www.mccaffreyassociates.com/pages/documents/AirForceAAR-101207.pdf.
- 77. A single center once held as many as 26,000 detainees in 2007. See Jason Keyser, "Camp Bucca: Military Closes Largest Detention Camp in Iraq," *Huffington Post*, September 16, 2009, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/09/16/camp-bucca-military-close_n_289285.html.
- 78. In September 2007, USA Today reported that insurgent deaths already exceeded the total for all of 2006 by 25 percent. See Jim Michaels, "19,000 Insurgents Killed in Iraq Since '03," USA Today, September 26, 2007.
- 79. See, e.g., Anthony H. Cordesman, "US Airpower in Iraq and Afghanistan: 2004–2007," Center for Strategic and International Studies, December 13, 2007, http://www.csis.org/media/csis/pubs/071213_oif-oef_airpower.pdf.
- 80. Michael M. Dunn, "The Pile-On Effect," Air Force Association, July 9, 2008, http://secure.afa.org/EdOp/2008/PileOnEffect.pdf.
- 81. "Off-Target: The Conduct of the War and Civilian Casualties in Iraq," Human Rights Watch, New York, 2003, 20.
- 82. Madelyn Hsiao-Rei, Hamit Dardagan, Gabriela Guerrero Serdán, Peter M. Bagnall, John A. Sloboda, and Michael Spagat, "The Weapons That Kill Civilians—Deaths of Children and Noncombatants in Iraq, 2003–2008," *New England Journal of Medicine* 360 (April 16, 2009): 1585.
- 83. "Security Gains Reverse Iraq's Spiral Though Serious Problems Remain," ABC/BBC/ARD/NHK Poll, March 17, 2008, http://www.abcnews.go.com/images/PollingUnit/1060a1IraqWhereThingsStand.pdf.
- 84. See, generally, Benjamin Lambeth, "Operation Enduring Freedom, 2001," in *A History of Air Warfare*, ed. John Andreas Olsen (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2010), 256.
- 85. Major John Thomas, spokesman for NATO's International Security Assistance Force, quoted in Associated Press, "US Coalition Airstrikes Kill, Wound Civilians in Southern Afghanistan, Official Says," *International Herald Tribune*, June 30, 2007.
- 86. Brigadier General Richard Blanchette, chief spokesman for NATO forces, quoted in Pamela Constable, "NATO Hopes to Undercut Taliban with Surge of Projects," *Washington Post*, September 27, 2008, A12.
- 87. United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA), "Afghan Civilian Casualties Rise 31 Per Cent in First Six Months of 2010," August 10, 2010, Relief Web, http://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/afghan-civilian-casualties-rise%C2% A031%C2%A0-cent-first-six-months-2010.
- 88. See, e.g., David Zuchinno, "As US Deaths in Afghanistan Rise, Military Families Grow Critical," L.A. Times, September 2, 2010.
- 89. Luke N. Condra, Joseph H. Felter, Radha K. Iyengar, and Jacob N. Shapiro, "The Effect of Civilian Causalities in Afghanistan and Iraq," NBER Working Paper no. 16152, July 2010, 34, http://www.nber.org/papers/w16152.
 - 90. Ibid.

- 91. Noah Shachtman, "Petreaus Launches Afghan Air Assault; Strikes Up 172 Percent," *Wired*, October 12, 2010, http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2010/10/gloves-come-off-afghan-air-war-strikes-spike-172/.
 - 92. UNAMA, "Afghan Civilian Casualties."
- 93. United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan and the Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission, "Afghanistan: Annual Report 2010, Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict" (March 2011), 24, http://unama.unmissions.org/Portals/UNAMA/human%20rights/March%20PoC%20Annual%20Report%20Final.pdf.
 - 94. Ibid., i.
- 95. Ben Arnoldy, "History Sides with Taliban, for Now," *Christian Science Monitor*, May 10, 2010, 9. See also Condra, Felter, Iyengar, and Shapiro, "The Effect of Civilian Casualties," 28–29.
- 96. See transcript of Jeremy Shapiro's participation in "Afghanistan and Pakistan Index and Assessments," Brookings Institution panel, October 5, 2009, http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/Files/events/2009/1005_afghanistan_pakistan/20091005_afghanistan_pakistan.pdf.
- 97. Christopher Swift, "The Drone Blowback Fallacy," Foreign Affairs (July 1, 2012).
- 98. C. Christine Fair, Karl C. Kaltenthaler, and William J. Miller, "You Say Pakistanis All Hate the Drone War? Prove It," *The Atlantic*, January 23, 2013, http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2013/01/you-say-pakistanis-all-hate-the-drone-war-prove-it/267447/.
 - 99. Ibid.
- 100. William R. Polk, Violent Politics: A History of Insurgency, Terrorism & Guerrilla War, From the American Revolution to Iraq (New York: Harper, 2007), xvi-xv.
- 101. See Zbigniew Brzezinski, "The Smart Way Out of a Foolish War," Washington Post, March 30, 2008, B03. Brzezinski wrote, "It is also important to recognize that most of the anti-US insurgency in Iraq has not been inspired by al-Qaeda. Locally based jihadist groups have gained strength only insofar as they have been able to identify themselves with the fight against a hated foreign occupier."
- 102. See also Maria Costigan, "Interview with Jacqueline (Jill) Hazelton: Does Counterinsurgency as State-Building Work?" Belfer Center, December 3, 2010, http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/publication/20860/interview_with_jacque line_jill_hazelton.html?breadcrumb=%2Fexperts%2F2085%2Fjacqueline_l_hazelton.
- 103. Jacqueline L. Hazelton, "The Hearts-and-Minds Approach versus the High-Force Low Accommodation Approach," in "Compellence and Accommodation in Counterinsurgency Warfare, September 2010," unpublished manuscript in author's possession.
 - 104. Hazelton, "The Hearts-and-Minds Approach."
- 105. Michael Few, "The Wrong War: An Interview with Bing West," Small Wars Journal, February 21, 2011, my italics.
 - 106. Ibid., my italics.
- 107. For a general discussion of just war theory, see Alexander Moseley, "Just War Theory," *Internet Encyclopedia of Philosophy*, February 10, 2009, http://www.iep.utm.edu/justwar/.

- 108. Caroline Frost, "Colin Powell: A Profile," BBC, August 5, 2003, http://www.bbc.co.uk/bbcfour/documentaries/profile/colin-powell.shtml.
 - 109. Ibid.
- 110. Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions, Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions: Study on Targeted Killings, delivered to the Human Rights Council, UN General Assembly Doc. A/HRC/14/24/Add.6 (May 28, 2010), http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/14session/A.HRC.14.24.Add6.pdf.
 - 111. Ibid., 25.
- 112. Marc Pitzke, "Interview with Defense Expert P. W. Singer," *Spiegel Online International*, March 12, 2010, http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/0,1518, 682852,00.html.
 - 113. Ibid.
- 114. Aaron Retica, "Drone-Pilot Burnout," New York Times Magazine, December 12, 2008.
- 115. Jeff Schogol and Markeshia Ricks, "Demand Grows for UAV Pilots, Sensor Operators," *Air Force Times*, April 21, 2012.
- 116. James Dao, "Drone Pilots Are Found to Get Stress Disorders as Much as Those in Combat Do," *New York Times*, February 23, 2013, A9.
- 117. Michael Spagat, "The Iraq Sanctions Myth," *Pacific Standard*, April 26, 2013, http://www.psmag.com/politics/the-iraq-sanctions-myth-56433/.
- 118. David Deptula, "Retired Lt. Gen. Deptula: Drones the Best Weapons We've Got for Accuracy, Control, Oversight: Critics Don't Get It," *Breaking Defense*, February 15, 2013, http://breakingdefense.com/2013/02/15/retired-gen-deputula-drones-best-weapons-weve-got-for-accurac/.
- 119. Joshua Foust, "Targeted Killing, Pro and Con: What to Make of US Drone Strikes in Pakistan," *Atlantic*, September 26, 2012, http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/09/targeted-killing-pro-and-con-what-to-make-of-us-drone-strikes-in-pakistan/262862/, referencing the joint study by Stanford University and New York University, "Living Under Drones."
- 120. Patrick B. Johnston and Anoop K. Sarbahi, "The Impact of US Drone Strikes on Terrorism in Pakistan and Afghanistan," January 3, 2013, http://patrickjohnston.info/materials/drones.pdf.
- 121. New America Foundation, "The Drone War in Pakistan," http://natsec.newamerica.net/drones/pakistan/analysis, citing statistics current through June 8, 2013.
- 122. Daniel Byman, "Why Drones Work," Foreign Affairs, July/August 2013, 32; but see also Audrey Kurth Cronin, "Why Drones Fail," Foreign Affairs, July/August 2013, 44.
- 123. Elizabeth Mendes and Joy Wilke, "Americans' Confidence in Congress Falls to Lowest on Record," *Gallup^R Politics*, June 13, 2013, http://www.gallup.com/poll/163052/americans-confidence-congress-falls-lowest-record.aspx.
- 124. "The public continues to hold the military and military leaders in high regard, despite the recent scandal involving former CIA director Gen. David Petraeus"; Pew Research Center for the People & Press, "As Fiscal Cliff Nears, Democrats Have Public Opinion on Their Side," December 13, 2012, http://www.people-press.org/2012/12/13/section-1-views-of-obama-congress-the-parties. See also Gallup, "Honesty/Ethics in Professions," November 19–21, 2010, http://www.gallup.com/poll/1654/honesty-ethics-professions.aspx.

- 125. Francisco Martin, Stephen J. Schnably, Richard Wilson, Jonathan Simon, and Mark Tushnet, *International Human Rights & Humanitarian Law: Treaties, Cases & Analysis* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2006), 536.
 - 126. Gilligan v. Morgan, 413 US 1, 10 (1973).
- 127. "China's Hu Tells Sarkozy Dialogue Way out of Libya Crisis," Reuters, March 30, 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/03/30/china-france-libya-idUSB9E7EN00T20110330, accessed October 20, 2013.
- 128. William F. Owen, "Seek and Destroy: The Forgotten Strategy for Countering Armed Rebellion," *Infinity Journal* (Spring 2011): 14.
- 129. Taylor Dinerman, "The Politics of Airpower," Gatestone Institute, March 30, 2011, http://www.hudson-ny.org/1995/the-politics-of-air-power.
- 130. Julian E. Barnes and Adam Entous, "US Military Proposal to Arm Rebels Includes No-Fly Zone in Syria," *Wall Street Journal*, June 13, 2013, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887323734304578543761501124132.html.
- 131. John Reed, "Here's a Map of the 23 Places the US Will Bomb If There Is a Syria No-Fly Zone," Foreign Policy.com, June 14, 2013, http://killerapps.foreign policy.com/posts/2013/06/14/heres_a_map_of_the_places_the_us_will_bomb_if_theres_a_syria_no_fly_zone?wp_login_redirect=0.
- 132. Lewis Mackenzie, "Why This Strategy Won't Fly in Syria," *Globe and Mail*, June 25, 2013, http://www.theglobeandmail.com/commentary/why-this-strategy-wont-fly-in-syria/article12786362/.
- 133. The full quote is: "War is an ugly thing, but not the ugliest of things. The decayed and degraded state of moral and patriotic feeling which thinks that nothing is worth war is much worse. The person who has nothing for which he is willing to fight, nothing which is more important than his own personal safety, is a miserable creature and has no chance of being free unless made and kept so by the exertions of better men than himself." John Stuart Mill, "The Quotation Page," http://www.quotationspage.com/quote/27169.html (last accessed June 26, 2013).
 - 134. Carl von Clausewitz, On War, Book II, Ch. 7.
- 135. George Friedman and Meredith Friedman, The Future of War: Power, Technology and American World Dominance in the 21st Century (New York: Crown, 1996), xi. 136. Ibid.